Hart County Board of Health

Minutes

February 12, 2009

Members present: Mr. Dan Reyen, Mr. Clyde McDowell, Dr. Max Daughtry, Ms. Thelma Estrich, Mr. David Hicks

Health Department Staff: Rhonda Dyar and David Leard

District Staff: Dr. Westfall, Edie Parsons, Gregg Sheffiled, Karen Palmer, Cail Collins, Kathy Moreland

Other: Megan Davis from the Hartwell Sun

The meeting was called to order at 1:30 P.M. by Chairman Clyde McDowell.

Motion to approve minutes from the last meeting: Mr. Reyen

Second: Dr. Daughtry

Motion carried.

Old Business: None

New Business: Election of Board Officer for 2009

Motion to re-elect Mr. McDowell as Chairman: Dr. Max Daughtry

Second: Mr. Dan Reyen

Motion carried

Mr. McDowell said that a Secretary would not be elected since health department staff takes care of clerical duties for the Board.

Environmental Health: David Leard 

David Leard reported that 27 septic permits were issued last quarter down from 44 for the same quarter last year. He said that permits for repairs etc. remained steady at 58 this year compared to 62 for the same period last year.

There are 2 new four-lot subdivisions underway at present . Hart County has 56 food service establishments, nine tourist courts with three which include pools.

There were nine rabies investigations this quarter. In one case the dog was not current with Rabies vaccine and has been placed in quarantine for 6 months.
Nurses Report: Rhonda Dyar

Rhonda reported giving a total of 847 flu vaccinations from County purchased vaccine, 32 from VFC vaccine.

The Dental clinic is currently open one day per week.

The Family Planning program is very busy. Appointments are currently being made for April. A waiting list is being kept for cancellations. STD patient numbers have increased and STD clinic is requiring a full day for two nurses.

General Clinic is held two days per week. Hart County is sharing a LPN with Franklin County.

Hart County’s appointment failure rate is decreasing. In January 55% of the patients kept their appointments. In Child Health, 48-50% of the appointments were kept.

Staff is using Thursday afternoons for abnormal pap follow up and paperwork.

Connie Phillips who has been out of work due to an accident is due back on the 16th. A clerk from Stephens County has been assisting Hart County. Jenny Jones has assisted with Medicaid billing.

Financial Report: Dr. Westfall

(see attached)

Hart County will continue to share staff with other counties when possible.

Dr Westfall discussed how cuts at the State and county level have impacted the health department. The state has made a one time reduction of health insurance premiums to the counties. This is effective for the next five months only and will revert back July 1. Currently we do not know what other cuts may be forthcoming. If nothing unforeseen happens, Hart County should end the fiscal year with $160,000.00 or three months operating expenses.

Dr. Westfall thanked the Board for advocacy through GPHA, ACOG, etc. last year. The Governor had increased PH funding by $7,000,000.00 However, this was pulled back when the state learned that the funds were not available.
We expect our patient/client numbers to increase as people are faced with continued financial stress.

The Georgia Code requires Public Health to assess the health needs of the community, design programs to address the needs and develop a budget for provision of the services. In order to assist the Board with that task, Management has developed a “snapshot” of services provided by the Hart County Health Department during calendar year 2008, as well as a document identifying some of the most significant health risks of the County. Dr. Parsons presented this data to the Board. (see attached)

Our figures show a 3.1% high school dropout rate. However, Superintendent Hicks reported that this number has been reduced to 21%. He reported that the teen pregnancy rate is probably more than or figures show.

Mr. Reyen discussed the numbers of child abuse cases in Hart County stating that it is not known if these numbers indicate better enforcement and better reporting or if the numbers are actually as high as they seem.

Hart County rates about the same as other counties in the district for student use of alcohol, tobacco and marijuana. However, statistics show that onset of use is at an earlier age.

CLIK data was distributed to the Board for their review later.

Draft budget for 2010: Dr. Westfall

Dr. Westfall reviewed the draft budget narrative for 2010. (See attached)

If there are no unforeseen surprises we hope to end 2010 with $118,314 in the fund balance. 
Motion to approve the draft budget for submission to the County Commissioners: Mr. Dan Reyen

Second: Dr. Max Daughtry

Motion carried.

Other:
Dr. Westfall reported that staff paid directly from the State Admin budget will begin their second furlough day March 1. That amounts to a 10% decrease in salary. All members of the District Management Team are included in the two day furloughs. Quite a few other staff is affected by the one-day furlough. Some health departments have begun furloughs at the county level.

Dr. Westfall spoke briefly about the Governor’s plan to break Public Health out of DHR and combine the Department of Community Health and Public Health into the Dept of Health. This was to remain budget neutral and take effect July 1, 2009. However at this point, the plan is in subcommittee. He sees no way this can be accomplished by July 1. If PH loses the infrastructure shared with DHR, there is now way this can remain budget neutral.

Mr. Reyn announced that funding to county agencies was cut by %10 effective February 1, 2009. If sales tax collections rise, that will be given back to agencies. He said that we should prepare a zero-based budget for next year.

There was a brief discussion regarding repairs of the water fountain at the health department.

Ms. Estrich thanked the staff for their hard work and dedication.

Motion made by Mr. Reyn to adjourn. Meeting adjourned at 2:40P.M.

Next Board of Health meeting will be held May 14th at 1:30 at the DFACS Conference Room.

___________________                  _________________

Clyde McDowell, Chair                  Date 

Minutes recorded by Kathy Moreland, District 2 Public Health

